
New Year Message from the Director General of ISAS/JAXA 
 
Happy New Year to you all! I hope the short break was long enough for 
you to recharge your batteries. 2015 was a year of significant 
achievements for JAXA and ISAS. To begin with, we saw the delivery of 
Mercury explorer BepiColombo MMO to the European Space Agency (ESA), 
followed by the successful start of observations by the ISS CALET 
(CALorimetric Electron Telescope , under the management of the JAXA 
Human Spaceflight Technology Directorate) launched on August 19. Then, 
the Earth flyby of Hayabusa2, and the long-awaited orbit insertion of 
the Venus Climate Orbiter “Akatsuki” at the end of the year. In 
addition, construction began on a new large deep-space antenna, and the 
Astromaterials Science Research Group was launched. The beginning of the 
year marked three successful engine tests, for the reusable rocket 
engine, followed by the second-stage motor (M-35) for the Enhanced 
Epsilon Launch Vehicle, and the ceramic thruster for the small 
lunar-lander SLIM. It was also a fruitful year for balloon-borne 
experiments and sounding rockets, including the start of balloon 
experiments in Australia. 
 
The first light image of Venus sent from Akatsuki was indeed 
breathtaking. Following our failure to insert Akatsuki into a Venus 
orbit in 2010, it was likely that few people believed that it could ever 
be inserted into orbit. In the face of such adversity, we have to thank 
the perseverance of the project manager, Dr. Masato Nakamura, and his 
team for making orbit insertion possible. Akatsuki is currently the only 
probe operating at Venus, and it will be for a while. The efforts made 
by the team over the past years are deeply appreciated, and I hope that 
this mission will bring us results of academic significance such as 
revealing the mechanism of superrotation. 
 
Preceding this, the Earth flyby of Hayabusa2 was performed. Behind the 
success of this mission were the operation team led by the project 
manager, Dr. Yuichi Tsuda, and the accurate orbit determination. The 
orbit determination team at ISAS has continued to provide Hayabusa2 and 
Akatsuki with calculations of accuracy as good as  those of JPL, quickly 



and at a high cadence. I am truly proud of the orbit determination team 
for demonstrating its excellent ability in deep-space navigation. 
 
Of course, we cannot forget the micro deep-space explorer PROCYON, 
piggybacked into the air by Hayabusa2. PROCYON sent us beautiful Lyman 
alpha images of geocorona early last year. The success of this mission 
has attracted much attention, and has raised internationally the issue 
regarding the role of micro probes in the future of space exploration. I 
look forward to see the emergence of micro or small planetary probes 
with new missions. 
 
The discussion of a new deep-space antenna saw rapid progress under the 
leadership of the project manager, Dr. Kenji Numata. The conflict 
between the demand for sophisticated specifications and the reality of a 
limited budget has caused growing pains, but the project is beginning to 
take shape as an excellent design thanks to the efforts made by the 
team. This antenna will not only serve deep-space explorations of our 
country such as Hayabusa2, BepiColombo and the Martian Moons  mission, 
but is also expected to play an active role in missions by NASA and ESA. 
It will be exciting to see the new antenna with significantly improved 
performances revealed in the field at Usuda. 
 
A firing test of the Enhanced Epsilon Launch Vehicle second-stage motor 
(M-35) was carried out in vacuum chamber at the Noshiro Rocket Testing 
Center at the end of last year, which was the first vacuum firing test 
of a large-scale motor in 14 years. This test was led by ISAS in close 
cooperation with the Space Technology Directorate I, and has brought 
remarkable success under the unified team of both younger and more 
experienced members. The firing test demonstrated the efficiency of 
technologies newly developed with enhanced performance and at low cost, 
including the firing characteristics of low-cost propellants, the 
heat-resisting characteristics of thermal insulators, and the behavior 
of lightweight motor cases when firing. With the success of this test, 
we have passed the crucial stages of the Enhanced Epsilon Launch Vehicle 
development. The continued development of the Epsilon rocket is of value 
both scientifically and commercially, and I truly appreciate the efforts 



made by the team. 
 
The ceramic thruster for the Small spacecraft for demonstration of lunar 
pinpoint landing technology “SLIM” is a key component in pinpoint 
landing technology. With the aim of checking the intermittent injections 
required at the final stage of landing, a static firing test was 
successfully carried out also in December, thanks to the contributions 
of JAXA as a whole, after defects were observed twice in the preliminary 
test. Although we are only halfway through the SLIM project, we have 
passed one of the crucial steps toward a moon landing. The success of 
firing test with a rocket engine that can be used more than a hundred 
times was a significant achievement in the early stages of last year at 
the Kakuda Space Center. The challenge now is to decide how, as JAXA, we 
should undertake the development of and of what kind of reusable rocket 
engine, and the roles ISAS should play in the project. 
 
Meanwhile, institutional reforms concerning academic staff members at 
ISAS were proposed and discussed throughout last year at intramural town 
meetings and institutional meetings, including the introduction of a 
discretionary work system, clarification of the roles of research 
departments and directors, a renewal of the assessment system for 
academic staff, the promotion of transfer to external organizations by 
academic staff, a survey of conversion from academic to general staff, 
and the qualities that project managers must possess. I have not had the 
chance to explain to you in person the need and the significance of 
these reforms, and I would like to take this opportunity to do so. 
 
The ideal life cycle of research would consist of a virtuous circle 
comprising the following steps: the first step is academic research 
based on project outcome, the second step is basic research and enabling 
technology research for future projects, and the third step is research 
for launching new space science projects, followed by project execution 
and back to the first step. Of the above steps, “basic research and 
enabling technology research for future projects” and “conducting 
research for launching new space science projects in an organic, 
interdisciplinary and bird’s-eye view manner” are the core missions of 



research departments. 
 
Using the research departments as a platform, I expect to see the launch 
of new projects not only by the teams of academic staff, post-doctoral 
researchers and graduate students within the institution, but also by 
assembling external researchers in related fields and in collaboration 
with the Advisory Committees for Space Science and Space Engineering. 
Members. Directors at the research departments will be expected to lead 
the launch of new areas of research and projects by bringing together 
domestic and international researchers. The purpose of the redefinition 
of research departments is all about making the ideas above more 
explicit and encouraging the members at the research departments. 
 
Looking ahead, I sincerely hope that all members of ISAS are proud of 
our continued accomplishments brought about by unique science missions 
despite the relatively limited budget and human resources by 
international standards. Academic research and project research, as well 
as mentoring of graduate students and general staff engineers are all 
elements in a larger whole. Life cycles of individual researchers 
consist of a period of self-devotion to projects, a period of harvesting 
the fruits of academic results, and a period of going through growing 
pains in the course of launching new projects. Thus, it is perfectly 
natural to implement an assessment system that integrates academic 
research and the other stages of careers, which have been separated in 
the traditional system. 
 
The idea of assessment might be interpreted negatively by some of you. 
However, setting your goals in terms of your research, including 
projects and the mentoring of younger general staff, as well as applying 
for external funding provide a good opportunity for you to look at 
yourselves as researchers, an opportunity that you may not always have 
while being caught up in your busy everyday lives. I would like you all 
to think of the new assessment system as a way to show others the 
significance and the results of your work done privately, as well as to 
keep a record of the outcomes of your research and development that 
cannot be published. Of course, teething pains are inherent in new 



systems, and your comments will be appreciated for future improvement. 
Please do take advantage of the new system for your research in your own 
individual ways. 
 
As of January 1st, 2016, Director Munetaka Ueno of the Space Science 
Program Office has transferred temporarily to Kobe University as a 
specially appointed professor. His experiences at JAXA in space science 
missions and system management are highly valued, and he will be at the 
Kobe University Center for Planetary Science, in charge mainly of 
training researchers who will pursue missions in solar system 
exploration. Dr. Ueno represents a good role model as he had once 
transferred from a position as an academic staffer to a general staffer, 
and is now transferring to an academic position based on his experiences 
as a general staffer. 
 
With the budget for salaries being limited for the JAXA as a whole, it 
is essential to ensure that academic staff with significant achievements 
in research and projects be promoted. At the same time, recruitment of 
competent researchers to ISAS in the global competition for young 
researchers is especially vital in maintaining the long-term vitality of 
ISAS. In addition, we need to give consideration to encouraging 
promotions and transfers to external institutions and transfers between 
academic and general staff, in order to secure career paths for 
researchers working in a broad range of positions. 
 
In 2016, the X-ray Astronomy Satellite ASTRO-H and the Exploration of 
energization and Radiation in Geospace “ERG” with the first Enhanced 
Epsilon Launch Vehicle are finally scheduled for launch, carrying with 
them the hopes of international researchers. The two satellites will 
join the five exploration satellites currently in operation, Hayabusa2, 
Hisaki, Akatsuki, Hinode, and GEOTAIL. Other missions are all off to a 
good start, including the deepening of cooperation in the operation and 
sample analysis of Hayabusa2 and NASA’s OSIRES-Rex, cooperation between 
ERG with the on-board Wave-Particle Interaction Analyzer developed as 
Japan’s unique new weapon and NASA’s Van Allen Probes, the comprehensive 
observation of Jupiter by Hisaki and NASA’s Juno mission to Jupiter, the 



collaborative observation of magnetic reconnection between NASA’s MMS 
(Magnetospheric Multiscale Satellite) and GEOTAIL, which is still in 
good condition 23 years after its launch. 
 
Many more important projects are lined up, such as inviting and 
selecting ideas for small-scale missions using the Epsilon rocket, the 
Mars sample-return mission MMX (Martian Moons Explorer), and the 
contribution of hardware to ESA’s Jupiter Icy Moon Explorer JUICE and 
the Space Infrared Telescope SPICA. In particular, the launch of MMX is 
expected to constitute the next leap forward for JAXA’s planetary 
exploration, and I myself intend to focus on this mission with my back 
to the wall. For 2016, we will take all possible measures to ensure the 
successful launch of the two satellites in development, while at the 
same time keeping in mind that this year will be a critical year in 
shaping the space science mission toward 2030’s. For this, we are in the 
process of compiling our “Space Science Execution Strategy” based on the 
goals, strategies and schedules set for each area and in collaboration 
with the research committee. 
 
As always, your comments are always welcome in improving the policies of 
our institution so that we can work on these projects as a united team. 
I appreciate your continued understanding, support and guidance. 
 
 
January 4th, 2016 
Saku Tsuneta, Ph.D 
Director General, Institute of Space and Astronautical Science 
 


